
 ISSN 1832-0198 (print); ISSN 2652-1296 (online)                                                           1120 FREE COPIES PRINTED  
Holbrook Happenings                        1                                17 July 2019                                                          

Issue 366   17 July 2019 

HOLBROOK HAPPENINGS 

COMMUNITY RADIO 2GHR 

Out with the old and in with the new! 

Over this last weekend, Trent, our president and 

technical guru has removed the old panel and 

system and wired in a new flash Panel and System.  

This new gear was par5ally funded by a grant 

received last year. It has taken quite a bit of 5me to 

buy all the necessary cabling-colour coded, 

connectors and switches. Much of the old gear, 

which has given valiant service, had been breaking 

down so that we were suddenly ‘off air’ several 

5mes in the last few weeks. 

You can understand that this is a huge project for 

Trent Geddes. He needs to put in alternate circuits 

to keep the sta5on broadcas5ng while re-arranging the desk and the various controls. Last Saturday Tony used a 

temporary set –up for the football broadcast. Our next step is to train all the presenters to use the new panel. 

Our sta5on is almost 10 years old. We are keen to contact those who were farsighted and instrumental in seCng 

up a community radio. We have had a large team of presenters, technicians and board members over the last 10 

years and would like to hear some of the stories of that 5me. The Greater Hume Council has been a strong 

backer in that 5me and is con5nuing to be so. 

Our future needs to be secured. We cannot con5nue without the support of our members. July is membership 

renewal month. Fees have not changed but we would like to see many more members. Apart from membership 

fees we also value feedback from the community. What you like, don’t like and any new program ideas are really 

valuable to help us in programming. We would also welcome new presenters. No microphone has been known 

to bite! Training is given and no-one is leE on their own un5l they are ready and comfortable.Contact any of the 

current presenters- Tony, Michael, Colin, Ronnie, Freda, for a membership form or go to www.2ghr.org.au for a 

form and electronic payment. Ques5ons can be asked at info@2ghr.org.au  and someone will get back to you.  

INTRODUCING OUR NEW BUTCHER 

Hi my name is Logan Bootsma and I am the new owner of the Holbrook Butchery. I grew up on a farm out near 

Pleasant Hills / Lockhart area. I now live in Culcairn and have done so for about 10 years with my wife Carmen 

and 2 children, Hudson 5 and Isla 2. 

I have worked at the Culcairn Butchery for 9 years on and off and I was ready to take on a new adventure of my 

own and what beJer way to do that then buy my own business. 

I am so excited to be here in Holbrook and provide the community with an old school honest and friendly 

butchery. 

We are more then happy supplying meat for any occasion you may have - BBQs, meat trays, func5ons, social 

events, par5es, weddings, and any whole sale meat you need. 

If there is anything in par5cular you 

are aEer that you cannot see stocked 

in our shop window just ask us and we 

can try our best to provide it to you. 

We love suppor5ng the community 

and would like to hear any ideas, 

sugges5ons, feed back that you have 

or would like to see from us at the 

butchery 

We would like to thank everyone for 

their great support and such a warm 

welcoming to Holbrook  Call in and see 

us or call the shop on 6036 2562 for 

any ques5ons or orders. 
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Please note this publica�on is available online at 

www.greaterhume.nsw.gov.au 

Next deadline 9am  

Friday 26 July 2019 
 

We prefer ar5cles to be emailed to: 

holbrookctc@greaterhume.nsw.gov.au     

or ph 02 6036 3262.  

D E A D L I ND E A D L I ND E A D L I ND E A D L I N EEEE    

H O L B R O O K  H A P P E N I N G S ’  H O L B R O O K  H A P P E N I N G S ’  H O L B R O O K  H A P P E N I N G S ’  H O L B R O O K  H A P P E N I N G S ’      

P O L I C Y  S T A T E M E N TP O L I C Y  S T A T E M E N TP O L I C Y  S T A T E M E N TP O L I C Y  S T A T E M E N T  

This newsleJer is presented by the CTC@Holbrook for the 

purpose of dissemina5ng informa5on and ar5cles free of 

charge for the benefit of the public. This informa5on is not a 

subs5tute for professional advice and is not intended to be 

used as such. The editors do not accept any liability for any loss 

or damage incurred by use of or reliance on such informa5on. 

The editors of Holbrook Happenings make every effort to 

ensure the quality of the informa5on.  However, Holbrook 

Happenings cannot guarantee and assumes no legal liability or 

responsibility for the accuracy, currency or completeness of 

informa5on. It is the responsibility of contributors to secure 

permission for the use of any photographs or material 

provided for the  Holbrook Happenings. 

If you are a new adver�ser, email us for 

informa�on & a booking form. 

Per issue Adver�sing Cost 

Classified 1/16 page $18.00 

1/8 page $ 36.00 

¼ page $ 72.00 

3/8 page $108.00 

½ page (check for availability) $ 144.00 

Insert (not printed at CTC) $150.00 

Insert  (when printed at CTC) $ 100.00 

Full page (check for availability) $288.00 

78 ALBURY  ST    

HOLBROOK          

Ph: 6036 2244 
 

Proud Sponsor of  

Holbrook  

Happenings 
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HOLBROOK RETURNED 

SERVICEMEN’S CLUB LTD 
   SWIFT STREET HOLBROOK 

      PHONE 02 6036 2199 

 

 

 

 

 

For the information of Members  

and their Guests 18 years and over 
 

WHAT’S ON AT  YOUR CLUB 

Message from the Manager 

I just wanted to take this opportunity to thank 

all of our members and guests for the warm 

welcome received from everybody since 

star5ng here at the club late April. 
 

It is clear that we have many passionate & loyal 

members of the community  

with the club’s best interest at heart,  

and for that a big thank you to all! 
 

Please keep an eye out over the next few 

months for exci5ng new services, products and 

incen5ves for all to u5lise and enjoy.  Amongst 

some of the changes you will see is an 

introduc5on of a Bar Snack/Café menu; 

Member Incen5ves; Technology     

improvements and Promo5ons with more 

chances to win! 
 

Be sure to follow our Facebook page to keep up 

with what’s happening in YOUR Club. 

Hope to see you here soon. 

Chris Bale 

Secretary Manager 
 

OTWAY BISTRO 

Open 7 days for Dinner 

 
Reserve your table for  

Sat 10
th

 August  

PIZZA & PASTA NIGHT 

All you can eat. 



 ISSN 1832-0198 (print); ISSN 2652-1296 (online)                                                           1120 FREE COPIES PRINTED  
Holbrook Happenings                        3                                17 July 2019                                                          

    Library  ComplexLibrary  ComplexLibrary  ComplexLibrary  Complex    
holbrookctc@greaterhume.nsw.gov.au 

Ph: 02 6036 3262               

OPENING HOURS OPENING HOURS OPENING HOURS OPENING HOURS Tues—Fri:11.00-1.00pm  2.00-5.30pm Saturday:9.30-12.30pm (library services only)  

A?er School Study Club  

Resumes 

Tuesday 30
th

 July at 3.30pm Cost $2 

Don’t forget your homework! 

 

STORY TIME for STORY TIME for STORY TIME for STORY TIME for 

babies, toddlers and babies, toddlers and babies, toddlers and babies, toddlers and 

preschoolerspreschoolerspreschoolerspreschoolers    

The 2The 2The 2The 2ndndndnd    &  4&  4&  4&  4thththth    Thursday  of Thursday  of Thursday  of Thursday  of 

the month during school the month during school the month during school the month during school 

termstermstermsterms    

Next story time: 11am on  25th July  2019Next story time: 11am on  25th July  2019Next story time: 11am on  25th July  2019Next story time: 11am on  25th July  2019 
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Community Radio Station       
2GHR 96.7FM   02 6036 3248 

 

Holbrook Community Website     

www.holbrook.nsw.au 

PLANT PICK PLATE 

Winter is an ideal 5me to slip on the boots and get 

your hands dirty, in the garden. Fer5lise, dig and 

mulch new beds in prepara5on for spring plan5ngs 

and be sure to rotate your crops each year.  I like to 

apply mulch up to 5 cm deep all year round. This 

depth allows for water penetra5on. A mulch blanket 

will insulate the plant roots from the winter cold and 

also from the summer heat. Use any decomposing 

mulch such as pea, sugar cane, straw, compost or 

newspaper which are all great, your plants and soil will 

love it. 

Unfortunately no amount of mulch will permanently 

deter weeds. I recall the gardening quote printed in 

the last H/H stated “A weed is a plant that has 

mastered every survival skill except for learning how 

to grow in rows. Doug Larson”. So true! Weeds will 

forever be loathed by gardeners, yet con5nually 

receive our aJen5on.  I regularly remove weeds as I 

mulch to avoid working the same area twice, to save 

5me actually. These green undesirables are full of 

nutrients so don’t bin them, return the goodness to 

your soil.  One method I have adopted is to leave them 

to starve and shrivel on top of the mulch to 

decompose back into the soil. Alterna5vely add them 

to your compos5ng bin and let the microbes and 

worms eat them, though remove any noxious weeds.  

Another method is to make weed wee and drown 

them. Cover the weeds with water in a lidded bucket 

for a month or so, strain and apply as a liquid fer5liser 

then dilute if necessary. NOTE: Place the bucket at 

your back fence as the aroma is quite pungent. Oh, 

you had beJer inform the neighbours. 

Passionate Gardener, June. 

FAMILY DAY CARE  

AVAILABLE IN HOLBROOK 

Kookaburra Kids Family Day Care in Holbrook, 

operated by Emily Lieschke, has a vacancy in her 

quality home based childcare service.  

Emily’s educa5onal program is based in nature and has 

a wonderful indoor and outdoor environment for the 

children to explore and engage in play.  

Care is flexible to the children’s individual needs and 

Emily’s gentle and caring nature ensures posi5ve and 

trus5ng rela5onships.  

If you would like to arrange a mee5ng with Emily 

please call Greater Hume Children Services on: 6026 

3877 or email 

mail@ghchildren.com.au    

More informa5on about our service 

can be found at:  www.ghchildren.com.au  

Gardens are not made by singing 'Oh, how beau�ful,' 

and si�ng in the shade.  

- Rudyard Kipling 
 

 

I do some of my best 

thinking while pulling 

weeds.  

- Martha Smith 

HOLBROOK HOSTEL PIE DRIVE 

The Friends of the Hostel are running a Pie Drive, with 

a por5on of the proceeds from the sale of each pie 

helping to raise funds for the Holbrook Hostel. 

If you are interested in finding out more about this 

fundraiser then contact Alison at the Hostel. 
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You are very welcome to come along! 

OUR NEW CENTRE IS NOW OPEN! 

Drop in for a chat, enjoy a coffee with us 

and browse through our range of Koorong books 

Open on Thursdays 10.30am to 3pm 

81a Albury St, Holbrook 
 

Pastor Graeme and Judy Sheppard 

Contact: 0422 671 149 

Church service  

Sundays at 10am 

Library Complex Library Court 

HISTORY QUIZ 

Previous Quiz: The following Holbrook cricketers 

played in a special match on 30 January 2000, Robbie 

Mackinlay, Ben Weckert, Glenn Harrison & Simon 

Fairall. What was it?  

Answer: Defending the Des Kennedy Memorial Shield 

against Brocklesby, at Howlong, unfortunately the 

result was not published, the following weekend the 

Holbrook Associa5on were soundly defeated by the 

Wagga Wagga Associa5on 
 

New Quiz: Who am I?   

I turned 94 in January 1977 and 

walked at least a mile a day to keep 

trim.  I coached Walbundrie, 

Holbrook, Henty and Walla to 

premierships, in Australian Rules 

Football.  I played in the centre un5l 

I was 43, my brother James died in 

Holbrook in 1929. 

MEN’S SHED 

We have been having a quiet 5me at the shed these 

last couple of week, with the guys doing there own 

projects and cuCng kindling which is selling well and 

keeping a couple of guys busy. As for the rest of us we 

are taking life easy and enjoying our ac5vi5es. We are 

s5ll open for new members we would welcome 

anybody whether they have any sort of skills or not, 

we all share any knowledge we have.  

We are open on Wednesdays and Thursdays from 

8.30am ‘5l 12.00 noon. 

The winner of the wood raffle was Craig Rangi, thanks 

to all who supported us 

HOLBROOK LANDCARE  

For those people interested in learning more about 

some of the different techniques landholders are using 

to help regenerate pastures and their land, a Pasture 

Renova�on Paddock Walk will be held on Friday 26 

July at “Glenside”, Jingellic. Guest presenter on the 

day will be Graeme Hand, a leading holis5c land 

management and training consultant.  

To help celebrate Na�onal Tree Day Holbrook 

Landcare will be holding a community plan5ng at the 

Holbrook Common on Sunday 28 July. This is a family-

oriented event to help our local Woodland Birds so 

join us between 10.00am and 1pm. A BBQ lunch is 

provided, but RSVP is required for catering purposes. 

Please contact the HLN off ice or phone Kylie (0418 

198 522).  

Phil Graham will be conduc5ng a workshop to look at 

Seasonal Outlook and Feed Based Forecas�ng on 

Tuesday 6 Aug (9.30-11.30am). This will include 

discussion on:  

 Modelling outputs based on local sites which 

provide a forecast for pasture growth over the 

coming months 

 Using modelled pasture forecasts to explore 

potential management decisions such as grazing 

capacity 

Coming events: 

   21 Aug — Holbrook Landcare’s Beef Dinner 

   01 Nov — Holb Landcare’s 30 year Celebra�on 

If you are interested in aJending, or finding out a bit 

more about any of these ac5vi5es please contact the 

Holbrook Landcare office by phoning 6036 3181 or call 

in and see us, next door to the Bakery. 

INTERCHURCH COUNCIL NEWS 

A date and venue has been chosen for the annual 

Ecumenical Lunch, so please note down Sunday 4 

August, at the Holbrook Chinese Restaurant, in your 

diaries. This is usually an enjoyable lunch and a 

fantas5c opportunity to catch up with people. Graeme 

Sheppard is the contact person if you are interested in 

aJending.  

AEer a false start earlier in the year, we are hoping to 

have the Guadalupe House residents visit Holbrook in 

the early spring. This will be discussed further at our 

next mee5ng, on Thursday 5 September, so we can 

then let everyone know what is happening. 
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MEET ROTARY’S NEW PRESIDENT 

Former chartered accountant Ian Davis is the Rotary 

Club of Holbrook’s new president for the 2019-20 year. 

He and his wife Gail live at Old Thomond on the 

Mountain Creek Road, their son Tim and family are 

farmers at Jingellic. Ian says his sons Tim and Max call 

him the oldest and slow learning jackeroo in the 

business. Gail and Ian’s daughter lives in the UK with 

husband Fletcher, and their baby. 

Ian is originally from the Riverland country of South 

Australia. Grew up on a fruit block – 20 acres of dry 

land and 20 acres of wetland. His grandparents had 

won a soldier seJlers block aEer WW1 and his father 

came back from WWII to plant a dryland block and was 

first to have a pump. Ian went on to university, gained 

an economics degree, became a chartered accountant 

and worked in the manufacturing industry for 20 years 

before re5ring from the corporate world. Ian and Gail 

looked around for 12 months before coming here. 

As a newcomer to the Holbrook district, Ian joined 

Rotary to meet new people and to give back to the 

community. Reflec5ng on the Holbrook club’s 

achievement, he said during the last 34 years, the club 

has donated a total of $340,000 with more than half 

going to the local community.  

“Not all our ac5vi5es leave a direct financial footprint 

such as the hard waste collec5on, maintenance on the 

hospital rotunda and the submarine picnic tables and 

flag shelter. But the legacy we leave our community 

makes it all worthwhile,” he said. 

Mr Davis drew aJen5on to the thousands of lives 

saved by two vital projects Rotary has achieved on the 

world scene; the eradica5on of polio (almost) and the 

Australian medical research that discovered the cause 

of SIDS (SUDDEN INFANT DEATH SYNDROME).  

Join Rotary, we are linked to the local community and 

the world. 

What we are doing for mental health 

Australian Rotary Health is the first and now the 

largest non-government funder of mental illness in 

Australia.  Since 2000, we have been tackling one of 

the greatest challenges facing society. In recent years, 

the focus has been on mental health preven5on 

par5cularly for our young people. 

Some factors that will help children’s mental well 

being include good sleep habits, alcohol later rather 

than earlier, exercise, affec5on from parents and 

elimina5ng parental conflict in the home, “don’t fight 

in front of the kids.”  

Rotary funded research into cot deaths, SIDS 

In Australia during the 1980s, parents found some 500 

babies a year had died in their cots. In the effort to 

tackle the trauma of cot death and following a 

proposal from the Rotary Club of Mornington, an 

ini5a5ve from Rotarian Ian ScoJ set up the Australian 

Rotary Health Research Fund in 1981.   

At the University of Tasmania Professor Terry Dwyer 

built his research team. 10,000 babies were recruited 

to the Rotary funded study. Sleeping posi5on was not 

their principal hypothesis, they were looking at heart 

rate, temperature varia5on but the posi5on in which 

the babies died couldn’t be ignored. When they 

compared everything about circumstances of the 

infants that died with those that did not, sleeping 

posi5on rang out loud and clear.  

Professor Dwyer’s research into sudden infant death 

syndrome brought outstanding results so much so that 

very quickly the number of infant deaths fell by 80 

percent worldwide. His cot death research remains 

one of the most successful research outcomes in the 

world. 

Today Terry Dwyer is Professor of Epidemiology at the 

University of Oxford. He is asked each year to tell the 

whole story to post graduate students in the medical 

school.  We owe a lot to the business-minded 

Rotarians who established and drove the fund in the 

early days.  

Kerry Morton with Ian Davis, his wife Gail and their granddaughter 

Adelaide Rose. Ian was inducted as president at the Rotary Club of 

Holbrook’s changeover dinner held recently.  
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TRADING HOURS:         Mon - Fri 8.00am - 7.00pm          Sat - Sun 8.00am– 4.00pm  

(Bulk hardware services available until 12noon Saturday) 

155 Albury Street,  Holbrook  

                                  Fax: 6036 3141               Email: manager@holbrookstores.com.au 

 
Meals are on the agenda in the delicatessen,  

with Kylie cooking up a storm with her nightly meals  
of either chicken, pork or beef. 

 
 

This week we will have LATE WEEK SPECIALS,  
so check out the latest catalogue for the fantastic saving  

that can be had from Friday to Sunday.  

HOLBROOK STORES 

Hello to everyone, as you may have seen in your 

recent shopping trips, we have removed the old fruit 

case and currently have the bread situated in its 

previous loca5on. Tristan Valena is working on 

arranging access for our refrigera5on mechanics to 

install 4x new refrigera5on cases at the rear of the 

shop, parallel to the fresh produce bins. We have also 

installed new shelving into the liquor area. This will 

allow us to display the wines beJer and we will also 

increase the range, especially red wines at this 5me of 

the year. It will also allow us to open up on the white 

wine as well. For5fied wine was moved from the rear 

of the shop to the front for the moment, however, it 

will be relocated back into the wine sec5on now the 

new shelves are here. We have added some new 

exci5ng lines to the spirits sec5on, especially some 

lovely gin varie5es. If there is a specific type of spirit 

you would like, we can probably get it for you, just ask 

Amanda or myself and we will chase it up and order 

for you. We can order single boJles of most spirits, so 

very convenient for you as well. 

We will also be removing the old chip display units; 

these will also be replaced with new shelving over the 

coming week.  

Catch up in a few weeks with more news from 

Holbrook Stores 

COOKING - WEEK 3  

QUICK NO-WASTE ROAST 

Ingredients:  

2 BBQ chops (or more, if required) 

French Onion soup mix (op5onal) 

Potatoes 

Pumpkin 

Frozen mixed vegetables 

Instant gravy mix 

Coat the chops with 

French Onion soup, 

place in a baking dish, 

together with the 

potatoes and pumpkin 

and bake for 1 hour. In 

the mean5me, cook the 

mixed vegetables and 

make the instant gravy. 

Serve and enjoy. Happy 

dining, Gayl 

COOKING HINTS (from kroger.com) 

A.er handling garlic, rub your fingers on stainless 

steel, like your sink, to get rid of the odour.  
 

Anchor your cu�ng board to the counter with a damp 

paper towel to keep things steady and safe.  
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Regional Buses 
Regional Buses is a partnership between established school and charter bus operators M & M Kane Pty.Ltd., t/a Bookabus, 

owned by MaJ and Mel Kane and A.P.Ofak Pty.Ltd., t/a Burrum Bus Service, owned by Allan and Karen Ofak. 

MaJ and Mel have operated a school bus contract from 29/4/13  into Mullengandra Public School from Wymah un5l that 

school closed at the end of 2017, then into Table Top Public School from Term 1,2018. They operate a busy charter 

business with a 24 seater and 21 seater  buses. 

Allan has operated the BurrumbuJock Public School bus service from 6/3/95 and has progressively expanded  to include a 

service from Howlong to BurrumbuJock for  St. Paul’s College ,Walla students as well as connec5ng several students onto 

Sharp's bus to Albury schools. 

On 15/1/07 Allan ,by this stage married to Karen, purchased the Brocklesby Public School contract. Again a busy charter 

business has developed with three 24 seater buses owned. 

MaJ and Allan met not long aEer MaJ commenced on a school charter and very quickly developed a strong friendship, as 

well as co-opera5ng on charter jobs. 

In 2016 MaJ and Allan caught wind of the new Point to Point Regula5ons in New South Wales which covered the opera5on 

of taxis, ubers, hire cars and buses under 12 seats. There was soon an announcement of trials in Sydney for on-demand bus 

services, using 12 seater buses. Operators were invited to submit ideas for trials in 2017 and eleven trials commenced in 

late 2017. 

Allan and MaJ were convinced that the government would announce applica5ons for trials in rural New South Wales. We 

wanted to use our long experience in opera5ng personalised charters to provide bus services to sa5sfy unmet community 

demands. 

In February 2018 the NSW government, through Transport for New South Wales (TFNSW), did announce submissions for 

trials of on demand bus services in rural NSW. AEer many mee5ngs MaJ and Allan submiJed proposals for three new 

services in June,2018.In November,2018 we were rapt to see our proposal for a service linking BurrumbuJock, Walla, 

Jindera and Albury. We had three months to get the service up and running. This was successfully done with the service 

under the Regional Buses trading name commencing on 11/2/19.This operates as a booked door to door personalised 

service at broadly the 5me our passengers require from 7.00am 5ll 6.10pm Monday to Friday. We employ two fantas5c 

customer focussed drivers to operate the service. 

This service was a success from day one and to date has carried around 1,500 passengers from a catchment popula5on of 

around 3,500 people. It averages around 19 passengers a day with the busiest day carrying 43 passengers. Numbers 

con5nue to build each month with the service allowing many people in the three communi5es access to work, special 

needs schools, medical appointments, shopping, TAFE, Albury Rail and Airport and a broad range of other purposes. 

In April 2019 we were rapt to receive approval from TFNSW for a group of services commencing from Holbrook. 

We had just over two months to get these services up and running and we commenced opera5on on 1/7/19. 
 

The services operate as follows: 

Monday and Wednesday-Return service commencing in Holbrook around 7.30am connec5ng Morven, Culcairn, Gerogery 

and Gerogery West to Albury. Returns from Albury around 2.30pm. 
 

Tuesday and Thursday -Return service commencing in Holbrook around 7.30am,connec5ng Morven, Culcairn, Henty, 

Yerong Creek-The Rock, Uranquinty to Wagga. Returns around 2.30pm. 
 

Friday. Return service commencing in Holbrook around 7.30am connec5ng Woomargama, Mullengandra to Albury. Returns 

from Albury around 2.30pm. 
 

We have employed a fantas5c, customer focussed local driver, Sean Atherton, to operate the service. 

Again the service is door-to-door from each town served to whatever des5na5on in Albury, Wagga or any other town 

served. In Albury and Wagga we also offer transfers between different des5na5ons. An example is a passenger who has an 

appointment at Albury Base Hospital at 10.00am.That finishes at 11.00am and we can transfer that passenger to Lavington 

Square for shopping. That service is included in the fare. 

Fares are real value for money and include concession fares and RED card fares for seniors at only $2.50 for all day travel. 
 

The service is a partnership between Regional Buses and Transport for New South Wales and is opera5ng under a six 

month trial. Further periods of six months up to a maximum of two years are available. 

We urge the communi5es to use the services to guarantee opera5on of this service. 

MaJ and Allan welcome feedback from the communi5es and will use that feedback to get Transport for New South Wales 

to alter the service to suit our passengers demand. Please do not hesitate to contact us. 
 

For Bookings and informa�on  for the services: 

Phone or text Regional Buses on 0448 353 281. 

Email Regional Buses on bookings@regionalbuses.com.au 

Use our online booking service on www.regionalbuses.com.au 
 

We look forward to welcoming you on our buses. It is our pleasure to provide these services to assist the communi5es. 

Thank you MaJ Kane and Allan Ofak. 
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WOBBLEBOTS HOLIDAY PROGRAM AT THE LIBRARY 

Last week, 16 children par5cipated in construc5ng their own 

wobblebot. During this session, the kids explored simple 

robo5cs and with the aid of some baJeries, small motors, 

electrical wires and recycled materials they were able to 

create jumping, moving liJle robots. Due to a piece of 

rubber placed on the underside of the spinning motor, the 

robots wiggled and danced across the floor, hence the 

name, Wobblebot. 

Sharon Smith, the Children’s and Youth Services Librarian at 

Riverina Regional Library came to the library to run the 

session. Making the robots required some skill and 

concentra5on. Sharon did a great job explaining to the 

children the steps involved and they had a lot of fun making 

their own wobblebot to keep. 

 

02 6036 2049 

 

Now available  

Selec5on of condiments from New 

England Larder, Cypress, McGraths, 

Monica's Muesli, Glenellan honey. 

New Trading Hours B1 

Monday to Friday 6am to 6pm 

Saturday & Sunday 8am to 6pm 

“The best thing about the future is that it comes one 

day at a �me.”– Abraham Lincoln  
 

“If you want your children to listen, try talking so�ly 

to someone else.”– Ann Landers  
 

“The surest sign that intelligent life exists elsewhere in 

the universe is that it has never tried to contact us.”– 

Bill Wa6erson  



 ISSN 1832-0198 (print); ISSN 2652-1296 (online)                                                           1120 FREE COPIES PRINTED  
Holbrook Happenings                        10                                17 July 2019                                                          

PROTECTING YOURSELF AND OTHERS 

AGAINST FLU  

Murrumbidgee Local Health District (MLHD) is 

urging people who have flu symptoms to 

postpone visits to hospitals or aged care facili5es 

un5l they have completely recovered.  

“It is important the community takes seriously the 

risks associated with the winter flu season, said 

Director Public Health Tracey Oakman.  

“The flu season is here and it is important that 

people, par5cularly vulnerable people, take care 

with regard to influenza. The flu virus is especially 

dangerous for elderly people, pregnant woman, 

Aboriginal people, very young children and people 

with underlying medical condi5ons,” Mrs Oakman 

said.  

Mrs Oakman reminded those visi5ng friends and 

family in the hospital or aged care facili5es to 

prac5ce good hand hygiene by using the alcohol 

based gel or foam provided to reduce the spread 

of germs.  

“Over the past few weeks, there has been an 

increase in influenza cases in the area no5fied to 

the local Public Health Unit, and presen5ng to the 

local Emergency Department. We have also seen a 

number of cases in aged care facili5es. In 

suscep5ble people, flu symptoms can quickly 

progress to become life-threatening,” Mrs 

Oakman said.  

In general, the flu is worse than a common cold, 

and symptoms such as fever, body aches, extreme 

5redness, and dry cough are more common and 

intense, and oEen start suddenly.  

Colds are usually milder than the flu and 

symptoms generally develop over a longer period.  

While vaccina5on is the best protec5on against 

flu, there are some simple steps to help infec5on 

spreading, such as:  

 Wash your hands regularly with soap and 

running water  

 Turn away from others and cover your mouth 

and nose with a 5ssue when you cough and 

sneeze, if a 5ssue is not available cough or 

sneeze into your elbow  

 Avoid close contact with people who are 

coughing or have a fever  

 Stay at home if you are sick and keep sick 

children at home from school and other 

ac5vi5es.  

Concerned parents and families can seek health 

advice and informa5on via the free Health Direct 

Australia service, staffed by registered nurses 24-

hours on 1800 022 222.  

Flu shots are also free under the Na5onal 

Immunisa5on Program for pregnant women, 

people over 65 years of age, Aboriginal people 

and those with medical condi5ons such as 

asthma, diabetes and heart problems.  

The NSW Government is spending a record $22.75 

million on statewide immunisa5on programs 

which will assist with flu preven5on this season. 

This includes $2.6 million for free flu shots to 

children up to five years of age and a $1.5 million 

immunisa5on and influenza awareness campaign.  

The NSW Government has invested about $130 

million in the 2018-19 Immunisa5on Program 

budget, including Commonwealth and state 

vaccines.  

 

For a range of health 

informa5on visit hJp://

www.health.nsw.gov.au/

Infec5ous/Influenza/Pages/

default.aspx  

Ki6ens are born with their eyes shut.  

They open them in about six days, take a 

look around, then close them again for the 

be6er part of their lives. -  

Stephen Baker  
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ALWAYS IN GOOD HANDS 

Tailored massage to meet your needs 
 

1 hour or ½ hour sessions available,  

including Saturday mornings 
 

 Phone Mandy  0410 388 112      

145 Albury St, Holbrook 

Member Massage & Myotherapy Australia 

Physiotherapist- Sarah Finlay 

(Bachelor of Exercise & Sport Science, Masters of Physiotherapy) 

APA member. Sports injuries, back and neck injuries, muscle & 

joint injuries, women’s health, pre & post natal programs.  

Workcover NSW, DVA, MAA, TAC  

FOR BOOKINGS & ENQUIRIES 

Call Sarah on 0409 907 058 

LADIES BOWLS 

Congratula5ons to our member Jo Merkel who 

defeated Carol Hoffman in the Riverina District Singles 

Championship 

and then went 

on to win the 

Regional 

Championship. 

Jo will now 

compete in the 

NSW state finals 

to be held in 

Tamworth in 

September. 

Great 

achievement Jo. 

New members 

are always 

welcome at 

Holbrook Ladies 

Bowls Club. 

DADS ARMY GOLF  

4 July  9 hole event: 

Winner -Alan Buchanan, 2
nd 

Doug Smith, 3
rd

 

Lawrie Ryan. NTP 3
rd

 Alan Buchanan. Naga Leo 

MacKinlay.  

11 July  9 hole event: Only six brave troops took 

on the freezing cold today, but a good 5me was 

had by all. 

The weather did nothing to hamper the very good 

scores handed in by some.  

Winner -Lawrie Ryan, 2
nd

  Mark Lowry, 3
rd

  Tony 

Castles. 

11 July  Veterans 18 hole event:    

Winner - Tony Castles, 2
nd

  Lawrie Ryan. No NTP. 

No Naga. 

Coming Events: Sunday 21
st

 July -Rand Open  

Sunday  21
st

 July - 18 hole Stableford, locally. 

Sunday  28
th

 July -18 hole stroke monthly medal. 

WALKING GROUP 

June 17 and 18 Alicia Barry, Walking Program Officer 

from Heart Founda5on presented the Benefits of 

Walking across Culcairn, Henty, Holbrook and Jindera.  

Walking is a great way to stay healthy and to meet the 

recommended 30 minutes of daily physical ac5vity. So, 

whether you are already part of a walking group, have 

been thinking about joining or star5ng a group or 

would just like some more informa5on contact 

LynneJe O’Reilly, Manager Community Services at the 

Council ph 6036 0100. 

ANGLICAN NEWS 

The renova5ons to the Anglican Rectory are almost 

complete. It has been painted throughout, new 

carpets and blinds fiJed and a small band of 

commiJed volunteers have spruced up the gardens 

and the rest of the inside. The search con5nues for a 

new rector and God willing, the right person will apply 

for the posi5on. We praise God for the recent rains, 

and if you are finding the weather a  bit cool, why not 

drop in to our Op Shop and pick up some really good 

warm clothes at a bargain price. The inter church 

ecumenical dinner will be held on Sunday the 4
th

 of 

August at lunch 5me  the venue is yet to be advised, 

so watch this space. The speaker will be our stand in 

minister, Grant Bell from Wagga. Grant is the director 

of St. Mar�n’s College in Wagga. 
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FARM TREE MAINTENANCE  
  Driveways cleared to 8 metres.                        

Unwanted trees felled. Dead trees ringed for firewood.                          

Orchards Pruned.                                           

Plantation Maintenance 
 

Thinning and pruning service available. 4 wheel drive 

cherry picker for pruning to 8 metres.  

Phone me: I will be happy to come out and view your 

plantation with you and offer my advice. 
 

Fully insured.       No fee—no obligation. 
 

John: 0428 211837 

THE HOLBROOK 

PHARMACY  

Flu vaccine available instore. 
 
 
 
 
    

 
 
 
 

 
119 Albury Street, Holbrook 

02 6036 2055 
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HOLBROOK 

R&D Home Maintenance 
For  all your home maintenance 

 

Painting, tiling, plaster, repairs, bathroom, laundry,  

and reno’s. 

» No Job Too Small          

ABN 33 146 093 819         Ring Rod 0418 675 193 

 Shannon Terlich  

 Plumber  

 0429 804 330 

 

Plumbing maintenance, Roofing, Gas FiCng 

Natural/LPG, Heater Servicing, New Homes, 

Renova5ons, Extensions, Drain Cleaning 

ABN: 34 928 358 215 Licence 273067C 

shannonterlich7@hotmail.com 

Home Maintenance 
Fit locks - Adjust doors - Welding - Sharpen 

chainsaws - Pet sitting—ride 

 on mowing - Most repairs around the home 

 

Contact Pete on 0438 675 026 
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July 2019 

Wed 17 “Virtual Reality Tour of the Universe” at the 

 Library 10.30am 

Thu 18 Tai Chi 5.45pm @ Library Complex 

 KniCng Group 10.30am 134 Albury St 

Fri 19 LilyLu Crea�on Cra?  2.00pm 

Sun 21   Miniature train runs 11am to 3pm 

Mon 22 Tai Chi 9.30am @ Library Complex 

 LilyLu Crea5on CraE  10.30am 

 Billabong High students return to  school 

Thu 25 Tai Chi 5.45pm @ Library Complex 

 KniKng Grp 10.30am @ 134 Albury St 

 Story Time 11am Holbrook Library 

Sat 27 Holbrook Markets by the Sub 

Mon 29 CraEy Hands 10.30am @ 7 Fleet St 

Tues 30  Holbrook Probus Club 10am @ RS Club 

 AEer School Study Club @ Library 3.30pm 

Wed 24  Art Grp 5.30pm @ Uni�ng Church Hall 

Wed 31  Art Grp 5.30pm @ Uni5ng Church Hall 

 Campdra? AGM 7pm “Middle Pub” 
 

August 2019 

Thu 1 KniCng Grp 10.30am @ 134 Albury St 

Fri 2        LilyLu Crea�on Cra?  2.00pm 

 Lankeys Creek Hall Happy Hour 6.30pm 

Sun 4 Ecumenical Lunch 12 noon at Holbrook 

 Chinese Restaurant  

Mon 5 LilyLu Crea5on CraE  10.30am 

Tue 6 Holb Landcare’s Drought Workshop 

Wed 7    Kindergarten Parent Orienta5on Day @ 

 Holbrook Public School (3.30 - 4.15pm) 

 Art Group 5.30pm Uni5ng Church Hall 

Thu 8 KniKng Grp 10.30am @ 134 Albury St 

 Story Time 11am Holbrook Library 

Sun 11    Miniature train runs 11am to 3pm 

Mon 12  CraEy Hands 10.30am @ 7 Fleet St 

Wed 14  Art Grp 5.30pm @ Uni�ng Church Hall 

 Show mee5ng 7.00pm @ RS Club 

Thu 15   KniKng Grp 10.30am @ 134 Albury St 

Fri 16 LilyLu Crea5on CraE  2.00pm 

Sun 18 “Ball Drop” Fundraiser @ Spor�ng 

 Complex (TBC) 

Mon 19  LilyLu Crea5on CraE  10.30am 

Wed 21  Holbrook Public School’s Book Week 

 Parade 

 Art Group 5.30pm @ Uni5ng Church Hall 

 Holb Landcare’s Beef Dinner 

Thu 22  KniCng Group 10.30am @ 134 Albury St 

Wed 28 Art Grp 5.30pm @ Uni�ng Church Hall 
 

September 2019 

Mon 2  Spor5ng Complex mee5ng 7pm @ RS Club 

Wed 4 Art Grp 5.30pm @ Uni�ng Church Hall 

Thu 5 KniCng Group 10.30am @ 134 Albury St 

 Holbrook CWA Interna�onal Day 

HOLBROOK CRICKET CLUB 

AGM 

4.00pm Sunday 28th July   

@ Holbrook RS Club 
All interested persons welcome to attend       

Patsy WeNenhall 
(18.09.1925 - 8.07.2019) 

Ian and Judy, Annabelle, Rich, Ellie and Hughie, 

Roger and Jess, Andrew and Ross, sadly announce 

the passing of their Mum, Mother-in-law, 

Grandmother and Great Grandmother. 
 

We extend our sincere thanks for the care Patsy 

received from all the community, especially the 

Holbrook Hostel and lately, the Harry Jarvis Wing. 

Chris5ne & Wayne’s 

Dog grooming & clipping   

Holbrook                     

Small to medium breed                         

Ph: 0422 008 041 

The Macrae family would like to thank the 

Holbrook Hospital for the kind care they gave 

Stewart in his last few days. Also the kind support 

given to Megan and myself. 
 

We would also like to thank the Probus members, 

the Miniature Railway, Meals on Wheels 

Community Transport and the local Medical 

Advisory CommiJee. Thank you to all our friends 

that travelled to Wagga for the funeral. 
 

Please accept this as our personal thankyou. 

Margaret, Megan and Donald. 

MULCHING STRAW AVAILABLE 
Down at the Holbrook Sporting Complex there is 

still some loose bedding straw left over from a 

sheep competition.  
 

This is available for anybody 

who would like to take a trailer 

or ute and collect it from the 

large open sided shed at the 

southern end of the grounds. 
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ABN 46 709 487 056            Provider No. AMT 2-4196 

Your house or mine.                        Remedial Massage 

0408 646 742       

FOOTBALL 

July 6 - Round 12 versus Henty: 

Holbrook have been shunted out of the top six aEer 

being trounced by 33 points by Henty at Henty.  

The match was in the balance mid-way through the 

last term when the Brookers narrowed the gap to 4 

points, before the Swampies galloped away late. 

Holbrook's players remained commiJed to the cause, 

but in the end couldn't quell the influence of Damien 

Cupido (6 goals), Harry Nunn, and Daniel Hore-Smith. 

The Brookers were best served by forward Andrew 

Dear (Otway Bistro award) and the consistent Josh 

Jones (Zambrero). Dear led well, held his marks, and 

finished with 4 goals. Jones won kicks aplenty thanks 

to his tenacious approach in the engine room, and also 

posted numerous tackles. Jake Way (Riv Hotel mug) 

did all he could to 5p the scales in Holbrook's favour, 

while Corey McCarthy, Sam Harris, and Luke Carman 

used the ball well under pressure.  

The performance of the umpires could be politely 

described as fickle, Dear and Charlie White were both 

denied obvious marks in the forward line, which raised 

the hackles of the Brookers' supporters. 

Reserves:  

Holbrook  9  10  64 / Henty  8  2  50 

Goals: Col Geddes 4, Jeremy Lim 2, Geordie Kilmar5n, 

Lewis Bowen, Lachie Trethowan. 

Best: Jayden Beaumont (Riv Hotel mug), Jake Hicks 

(Zambrero), Jeremy Lim (Players' player), Col Geddes 

(Sportspower), Lachie Trethowan. 

Under 17's:  

Holbrook  10  11  71 / Henty  3  4  22 

Goals: Jock Triggs 2, Ewan Mackinlay 2, Oliver Whitley 

2, Bailey Churchill 2, Will PlunkeJ, Nathan Miller. 

Best: Bailey Churchill (Riv Hotel meal), Will PlunkeJ 

(Sportspower), Ewan Mackinlay, Jock Triggs, Thomas 

Fitzgerald (Bakery), Fletcher Parker, Logan Wright 

(Urban Graze), Michael Walters (Zambrero), Harry 

PlunkeJ (Coach's award). 

Under 14's:  

Holbrook  6  7  43 / Henty 1  0  6 

Goals: Harry PlunkeJ 2, Charlie Wright 2, Eli PiJ, Jed 

Davis. 

Best: Flynn Scholes (Coach's award), Wil Jenkyn (Urban 

Graze), Leo Laffan (Bakery), Taylan King (Newsagency), 

Charlie Wright (NAB drink boJle), Daniel Grunow 

(Axel's Tuff Tackler). 

 

 

Council has been 

no5fied about the 

flowing scam opera5ng in other areas. 

‘Please be aware of a poten5al phone scam. A person 

or people are calling our customers and iden5fying 

themselves as the City of Casey to ask for rates to be 

paid over the phone.’ 

The Greater Hume Council mail rates no5ces and send 

reminders via emails and leJers. We never call to ask 

for payment over the phone. 

If you receive a suspicious call, please lodge it with the 

federal government’s Scam Watch website.  

If  you have already provided personal or financial 

details to callers claiming to be from the Greater 

Hume Council, we encourage you to contact your local 

police. 

Holbrook Campdra? Club AGM  

31st July 7pm Riverina Hotel Holbrook 
We would love to see new and old faces there, 

everyone welcome.  

Please contact Bec Sim if you require any further 

informa5on or to advise if you can make it - 0437330220 
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